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The new Carbon Farming Initiative (CFI)  

legislation means that pastoral and  

Indigenous land holders in the rangeland 

have an opportunity to earn income from 

Carbon offsets from their land.  A series of 

seminars are being held across the WA 

Rangelands on the issues surrounding the 

new carbon opportunities.  

 

Issues to be covered include:  

Carbon Farming Initiative legislation,  

Issues & barriers to setting up an offset 

project in the rangelands,  

Carbon trading & markets for offset from 

the rangelands,  

Carbon accounting methods,  

Carbon Rights, rangelands land tenure, 

Native Title,  

Options for generating carbon offsets 

from the rangelands,  

Costs and economics of rangelands off-

set projects,  

Current and proposed research on  
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òOPPORTUNITIES, RISKS & UNCERTAINTIES FOR 

CARBON OFFSETS IN THE WA RANGELANDSó - 

SERIES OF SEMINARS 

NRM News!  

carbon offsets in the WA rangelands.  

New funding opportunities for trials and 

demonstrations.  

 

There is now federal legislation in place to 

allow land managers to generate carbon 

offsets (i.e. CFI) and to create a market for 

offsets (i.e. Clean Energy Futures).  However 

uncertainty remains around some key issues 

regarding offsets projects from the range-

lands.  The seminars are designed so that 

pastoralists and Indigenous land holders can 

make informed decisions on how they might 

progress to becoming involved in this new 

industry.  

 

Carbon offset seminars will be run from the 

Murchison to the Kimberleyõs.  Dates and 

venues are still being confirmed.   

 

Contact your local Rangelands NRM  

Regional Landcare Facilitator for more  

details.  

 
Mel McDonald, Kimberley -  

Phone: 08 9192 5212  

 
Tim Wiley, Pilbara - 

Phone: 0488 195 921  

 
Alex Harper, Gascoyne - 

Phone: 08 9941 1776  

  
Kaz Collins, Murchison - 

Phone: 08 9963 7680  

 
Bevan Gray, Indigenous Facilitator,  

Geraldton - 

Phone: 08 9938 0122  

MARCH 2012 
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CARNARVON COMMUNITY MENS GROUPõS 

GUBINGE IN THE GASCOYNE PROJECT  
    

As reported in the September 2011 Newsletter, 

Rangelands NRMõs Indigenous Projects Facilitator has 

been working closely with the Carnarvon Community 

Mens Group (CCMG) in delivering a project to relocate 

the Kimberley plant traditionally and commonly known 

as Gubinge  into the Gascoyne.  

 

Gubinge has the highest content of Vitamin C  of any 

fruit in the world.  

  

The Gubinge has taken to the Gascoyne soil and is 

currently thriving. You will remember how the planting 

celebrations included a whole of community 

approach which we believe has strengthened and 

created new relationships between all stakeholders, 

least of all the youth.  

 

Last report is that the trial crop is now at chest height 

(5ft) and booming. All indications are that we are onto 

a real winner here. The plot is regularly tended to and 

monitored. The estimated period of 2 -3 years before 

fruiting is well on track so all points to an outstanding 

outcome. Kimberley TAFEõs Kim Courtenay is kept up to 

date with proceedings and it is envisioned that Kim will 

bring his TAFE crew down to Carnarvon once we see 

signs of fruiting. That is going to be sooner rather than 

later.  

 

The CCMGõs Keith Collier can be contacted on 0419 

934 955 to discuss the trial and associated matters such 

as Intellectual Property (IP) rights. IP is an important 

consideration which CCMG is respectful towards.   

INDIGENOUS NRM PROJECTS FACILITATOR 

RELOCATION 
   

Rangelands NRM no longer have an officer operating 

from the Carnarvon base. The Indigenous NRM 

Projects Facilitatorõs position is now located in 

Geraldton being hosted by the Northern Agricultural 

Catchment Council (NACC). The office is located at 

201 Lester Avenue (next door to the Army Barracks) 

and the contact number is (08) 9938 0122.  

 

This new venture should prove fruitful as Rangelands 

NRM and NACC build upon a cross regional strategy 

to service our common boundaries. The end result will 

be a mirrored service provision for all constituents 

within the defined area. In short both Rangelands 

NRM and NACC see this as a basis for increasing/

sustaining NRM in the Midwest region as we continue 

to build our businesses.  

 

There is untapped potential across the region for long 

term outcomes for both rural and remote 

communities. We will be working closely with the 

regions Land Council - Yamatji Marlpa AC to 

capitalise upon the increased activities within the 

region including mining but more over what 

opportunities lay in conserving/protecting culturally 

significant places. There is a lot to do in the mean 

time however the fundamentals are now in place for 

NRM to have a very successful future in the Midwest 

and particularly Yamatji country.  

 

Bevan Gray  

Email: bevang@rangelandswa.com.au  

Phone: 08  9938 0122  

RANGELANDS HAPPENINGSé.. 
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Kimberley TAFE nursery team with Gubinge seedlings  

REGIONAL LANDCARE FACILITATOR - SOUTHERN 

RANGELANDS RELOCATION 

Kaz Collins is now operating from the Museum at 

Murchinson Settlement.  Kazõs new contact details 

are:  

Phone:  08 9963 7680                

Mobile: 0405 736 132  

Post: PO Box 61, Mullewa WA 6630  

 

 

CLOSURE OF KUNUNURRA OFFICE 

From 30th March, 2012 the Kununurra Office will be 

closed.  All project services will be moved to the 

Broome Office, all other services will operate out of 

the Perth Head Office. Contact details can be found 

on the last page of this newsletter.  
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ERADICATION OF RUBBER VINE WELL UNDERWAY 
Eradication Project. Funding and in -kind support is 

provided by DAFWA, DEC, Yeeda Station, Willare 

Roadhouse and Broome Contracting with the bulk of 

the funding, some $250,00, provided by NRM 

Rangelands. Without the financial support of 

Rangelands, and the motivation and support of John 

Silver and Mel McDonald, rubber vine would remain 

largely unhindered to spread throughout the Fitzroy 

catchment area all the way to Halls Creek and to the 

Gibb River Road, and eventually throughout the 

Kimberley.  It must be mentioned that there is also an 

infestation of rubber vine on Lissadell Station right on 

the verge of Lake Argyle. If this threat is not 

adequately dealt with, much of the 

northern Kimberley will be taken over by 

rubber vine and then finally extend 

throughout the whole of the Kimberley and 

into the Pilbara.  

 

The work of the West Kimberley Steering 

Committee finally led to my appointment as Project 

Manager to plan and coordinate the eradication 

program and lead the on -ground and aerial search 

and control work.  

 

I am a southern boy who fell in love with the Kimberley 

and the Fitzroy when living in the Pilbara in Port 

Hedland in the early eighties with my wife, Michelle. 

www.rangelandswa.com.au  

One of the largest weed eradication programs, in 

what is the largest NRM region in Australia, is on track 

for success. Rubber vine, cryptostegia grandiflora , was 

first reported at Willare Bridge in late 2005 and is on 

track for eradication by 2015.  

 

òRubber Vine is a vigorous climber that smothers native 

vegetation and reduces agricultural production. 

Infestations generally start along waterways and from 

there spread to the surrounding country. Impenetrable 

thickets can form, replacing native vegetation and 

pasture and providing feral animal harbourage. 

Grazing land is lost, mustering 

becomes difficult and access to 

water for stock and irrigation is 

hindered. To compound the 

problem for pastoralists, rubber 

vine is poisonous to stock, 

though is generally only eaten 

when other feed is scarce. ò 

(Ref - Rubber Vine Fact Sheet South West NRM ) 

 

From the time rubber vine was first discovered at 

Willare, resources from the Department of Agriculture 

and Food WA (DAFWA), Department of Environment 

and Conservation (DEC), local landowners, private 

landholders, volunteers and Indigenous rangers, and 

NRM Rangelands, have been deployed to attack 

Australiaõs greatest weed menace. There are many 

threats to the Fitzroy and we may debate the merits or 

otherwise of dams, coal or even cattle but one thing 

we can all easily agree, rubber vine is a threat. If this 

thing gets away then say goodbye to access to the 

mighty Fitzroy River.   

 

In the rubber vine stronghold of Queensland the horse 

has well and truly bolted and rubber vine covers more 

than 35 million hectares or over 30% of that State. That 

is an area one and a half times the size of Victoria.  

Sadly, eradication in Queensland is no longer an 

option and it was estimated that in 1995 rubber vine 

cost the beef industry alone over 18 million dollars 

annually. These costs are attributed to devaluation of 

pastoral properties and to management and control 

costs just to reclaim land from rubber vine or keep it in 

check. Who knows what that cost is today. We are 

expert at estimating economic cost but no attempt 

has ever been made to estimate the cost of the 

impact on the environment in terms of flora and 

fauna, and visual and cultural amenity. At Willare we 

have the opportunity to stop rubber vine in it tracks 

and wipe it from the West Kimberley, and we are now 

well on the way to doing just that.  

 

The West Kimberley Rubber Vine Steering Committee 

manages the Willare - West Kimberley Rubber 

Left to right  Michelle Szymanski - Peter Austin -John Szymanski.  

The last rubber vine found by Peter Austin National Rubber Vine 

Coordinator during his audit of the work of Team Rubber Vine. 

Team Rubber Vine passed the audit with flying colours and was 

described by Peter as the best rubber vine team in the country!  

òDuring the last operation we 

searched 125 square kilometres or 

12,500 hectares, with a track spacing 

of 50 metres, and found over 103 

flowering rubber vine.ò 
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ERADICATION OF RUBBER VINE WELL UNDERWAY CONTõDé.. 
missed. Butch does this and looks for rubber vine at the 

same time. The good thing is both Butch and Mick 

donõt get annoyed when I find more rubber vine than 

them.  

 

We have a very skilled and highly motivated ground 

team ð Team Rubber Vine.  Wayne Baddock, Jenny 

Coleman and Michelle 

Szymanski. We stay at Willare 

Roadhouse in both the coolest 

and hottest times of the year, 

spending 20 days straight, 

walking up to 20 kilometres a 

day often returning on dark 

after searching and destroying 

all the rubber vine we find.  I 

think it may be more accurate 

to say each member of the 

team is actually addicted to 

finding rubber vine and are 

determined to eradicate it 

from the river. It takes a special 

person to put up with the heat, 

humidity, and rough country, 

snakes and rouge bulls and at 

the same time maintaining 

concentration to not miss any 

plants. The team is the best in 

Australia and when we are 

ultimately successful in 

eradicating rubber vine, it will 

be down to them.  

 

There is no degree or course in rubber vine eradication 

and as we throw ourselves into it we are learning as we 

go. Everyone in each team, the ground team ð Team 

Rubber Vine and the aerial 

team ð Team Astro, contribute 

to the body of knowledge and 

add input to the eradication 

program. The eradication 

program evolves as we 

increase our understanding of 

how rubber vine behaves in 

the Willare environment and as 

we better understand the 

value and place of aerial 

searches complementing the 

ground searches. We are 

currently evaluating the use of 

ultra high -resolution aerial 

imagery to search for rubber 

vine plants from the desktop 

and also the use of Aerial 

Unmanned Vehicles (AUV) in 

the form of quad copters. 

After we left the Pilbara, we continued our deep 

association with the Fitzroy during our three times a 

year camping and fishing holidays on the River and, 

after learning about the threat from rubber vine, made 

it our personal mission to help eradicate it.  

As a young lad growing up in Busselton, if you found 

an unusual plant or insect chewing on it, you could 

drop into the local Ag Department 

office and have them identified. 

That kind of practical public service 

is rarely available these days and it 

was refreshing that the Ag 

Department in Derby offered the 

same service as I received 40 years 

ago. In 2006, after contacting the 

Ag Department, Mick Everett from 

the Derby office had no hesitation 

in driving 60kms to help identify 

what I thought was mimosa pigra, a 

declared plant but not known to 

be present in WA. The plant turned 

out to be another declared plant, 

parkinsonia, but Mick told us of a 

new threat from the just discovered 

rubber vine.  A new mission was 

started and I saw rubber 

everywhere. Mick came out the 

second time to inform me I was just 

seeing a local vine common to the 

area. I am not sure if Mick loves 

driving or hates office work but a 

third visit and 360 kilometres later, Mick confirmed I 

had indeed found rubber vine. The quest had started.  

 

Mick brings a wealth of practical experience to the 

field of weed eradication having been a team leader 

on the early noogoora burr 

program and is now part of the 

rubber vine aerial search team ð 

Team Astro. After two major 

helicopter search operations with 

Butch (Bill Maher) as pilot/observer 

with Mick and myself, we have now 

optimized the flight parameters and 

timing of the aerial searches to 

achieve very high detection rates 

of breeding rubber vine. During the 

last Astro operation we searched 

125 square kilometres or 12,500 

hectares, with a track spacing of 50 

metres, and found over 103 

flowering rubber vine. It takes great 

piloting skill and great navigational 

discipline to fly a continuous and 

consistent grid pattern to ensure 

not one square metre of ground is 

 

Left to right John Szymanski - Wayne Baddock  

Not lying down on the Job. It is not enough to kill a 

vine; we use binoculars to make sure every last 

seed pod is removed from breeding rubber vines.  

 

Rubber Vine Seed Pod  

www.rangelandswa.com.au  



EXCITING NEW FIRE PROJECT FOR WAõS ARID LAND 
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ERADICATION OF RUBBER VINE CONTõDé.. 
we will successfully eradicate rubber vine from Willare 

infestation area within a few more years.  

 

Since October 2009 the infestation area has largely 

been delineated and an area of approximately 150 

square kilometres or 15,000 hectares has been 

searched and controlled by foot or by air. 2012 will be 

the year when we will see the bulk of the remaining 

rubber vine removed from the Willare area. 

Subsequent years will require further on -ground 

monitoring and control work, and annual aerial 

searches for the next five to seven years. Completing 

the final eradication will require a further one million 

dollars, a small price to pay to save this very special 

part of the Kimberley and prevent the enormous 

economic and environmental costs if this thing got 

away.  

 

It is fitting to conclude this article by acknowledging 

the contribution of Peter Austin, the National Rubber 

Vine Coordinator to the Willare Rubber Vine 

Eradication Project. Peter has just resigned his position 

after many years of dedicated service to weed control 

across Australia.  Peter chaired and was instrumental in 

forming the West Kimberley Rubber Vine Steering 

Committee, ultimately leading to the current 

systematic and planned eradication program. Thanks 

Peter, from the Rubber Vine Teams and the 

committee.  

 

Finally a huge thank -you to Rangelands NRM for the 

significant financial contribution they have made to 

the eradication program, which has meant we are on 

the ground, in the air and on track to success.  

 
John Szymanski  

Program Manager  

Willare ð West Kimberley Rubber Vine Eradication 

Program  

Email: johnszymanski@iprimus.com.a u  

www.rangelandswa.com.au  

What we are learning about eradication of rubber 

vine at Willare, and the use of the latest technologies, 

will have wider application to the field of weed 

management generally.  

 

Team Rubber Vine uses State -of -the -Art GPS 

equipment to 

navigate and 

search precise 

grid patterns. All 

rubber vine 

plants are recorded and breeding rubber vine are 

specifically plotted and scheduled for return, checking 

for future germination. Touch screens on the GPS units 

enable us to quickly enter detailed information for 

each significant plant on size, age, stem diameter and 

number of pods. This information has enabled us to 

better understand how rubber vine grows and spreads 

in the Willare environment. We also know that rubber 

vine has a very limited seed life of no more than one 

to two years in the Willare environment - meaning 

much shorter eradication timeline. The knowledge we 

now have leads us to the inescapable conclusion that 

òSince 2009 an area of approx 150 sq 

kilometres (15,000ha) has been 

searched and controlled by foot or 

by airò 

 

Photo of John with over a thousand rubber vine pods  

Over a thousand pods containing about a million seeds 

removed from the environment.  

Traditional ecological knowledge of Martu elders will be a key 

feature of an exciting new project managed by Rangelands 

NRM and funded by the Australian Governmentõs Caring for our 

Country program.  

The Martu have been managing their country in the Western 

Desert for thousands of years using fire as a key tool for hunting 

and promoting the abundance of priority fauna and flora 

species.  The project will draw on the knowledge of the elders 

who were born in the desert and who lived completely traditional 

lifestyles until their first contact with European Australians mid last 

century.  
Martu Women from the CfoC teams on a burning trip 

with the Jigalong rangers, Aug 2011 (Photo from 

Kanyirninpa Jukurrpa)   

mailto:johnszymanski@iprimus.com.au?subject=Rubber%20Vine
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EXCITING NEW FIRE PROJECT FOR WAõS 

ARID LAND CONTõDé.. 
Mel McDonald, Rangelands NRM Northern Landcare 

Facilitator and Darryl Hill, Soil Save, recently ventured 

into the Pilbara to present a series of two workshops on 

remediating and preventing erosion from roads, tracks 

and fence lines.  

A total of 18 station owners, managers, staff and 

interested people attended the two workshops held at 

Yalleen Station in the Roebourne Port Hedland Land 

Conservation District and Yarrie Station in the De Grey 

Land Conservation District. The host stations did a 

wonderful job of catering and choosing a site for 

demonstration. A big thanks to Yarrie who put aside 

clean -up work in the wake of Tropical Cyclone Lua to 

go ahead with the planned workshop.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The workshop emphasised the importance of slowing 

water movement and re -installing the natural flow 

path in order to arrest erosion.  The main concepts 

covered included:  

Flat Bottom Drains;  

Check Banks; and  

Diversion banks.  

There was a lot of discussion during both the theory 

and practical sessions of the workshops, with 

participants keen to try out the methods presented.  

Darryl has said that often when he starts working in an 

area word of mouth spreads interest and demand 

grows. This is certainly the case in the Northern WA 

Rangelands with demand for further workshops now 

spreading to the East Pilbara.  

For further information please contact:  

Mel McDonald, Northern Rangelands Landcare 

Facilitator on 9192 5212 or 

melaniem@rangelandswa.com.au . 

As Martu moved out of the desert for communities 

and towns such as Jigalong, Wiluna and north to 

Fitzroy Crossing, their country changed as burning by 

Martu became infrequent and large hot wildfires, 

ignited by lightning strikes, became more frequent.  

This project aims to integrate the eldersõ knowledge 

with western science so as to respond to these new 

threats and to improve native habitat for both 

threatened species and Martu priority species.  

The project builds on the successful collaborations of 

its partners in the previous Western Desert project.  The 

partners include Kanyirninpa Jukurrpa, Central Desert 

Native Title Services, DEC and CSIRO.  

Key project activities will include:  

Using helicopters to access important sites so as to 

do protective burns prior to fixed wing aerial 

burning.  

Consulting with Martu about their priorities and 

collating an accurate fire history as a basis for 

good planning.  

Enabling and promoting the transmission of 

traditional ecological knowledge between the 

elders and younger Martu  

Conducting annual regional planning workshops 

with all project partners to develop a Western 

Desert fire management strategy and to monitor its 

progress.  

Facilitating the participation of neighbouring 

Indigenous groups in on -ground and / or planning 

activities to promote shared learnings.  

Engagement of a fire 

management officer to 

work with Central Desert 

and KJ on building their 

capacity to deliver 

burning programs with 

limited DEC support.  

Providing training and 

technical support for on -

ground burning activities.  

 

For further information on this 

project, contact Peter 

See on 0419 732 970.  

PILBARA EROSION CONTROL WORKSHOPS 

Old ways and new ways meet ð A 

Martu women using a drip torch 

to light fires, Aug 2011  (Photo 

from Kanyirninpa Jukurrpa)   

mailto:melaniem@rangelandswa.com.au


The plan recognises that connectivity is a fundamental 

requirement of healthy, productive landscapes. It lays 

the foundation for a new, collaborative, whole -of -

landscape approach to biodiversity conservation that 

is based on voluntary cooperation and the existing 

efforts of communities, landholders, governments and 

industry.  

 
Read the draft plan   

 

For more information, call 1800 803 772  

Submissions on the Draft National Wildlife Corridors 

Plans are now open,  with comments closing on  

Friday 20th April, 2012.  

 

The Draft National Wildlife Corridors Plan  has been 

developed by the National Wildlife Corridors Plan Ad-

visory Group for consideration by the Minister for Sus-

tainability, Environment, Water, Population and Com-

munities.  The Advisory Group includes members from 

natural resource management, environmental, scien-

tific, Indigenous, tourism, planning and agricultural 

fields. 

NATIONAL WILDLIFE CORRIDORS PLAN - FOR PUBLIC COMMENT 
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Courtesy of Biosecurity Queensland, the key to Envi-

ronmental Weeds of Australia is now available for free 

online .  

 

This interactive identification and information  

resource for over 1000 invasive plants is an invaluable 

resource for all those involved with research, training 

and management of environmental weeds in  

Australia, especially State and local weed control 

officers and Landcare volunteers.  

WEEDS OF AUSTRALIA 

The new Coastal Research Webportal  is a free re-

source developed for local councils and researchers 

to access current and previous research projects, find 

related publications, and access links to a range of 

available data and metadata.  

 

The Google maps interface allows exploration of re-

search at local, regional and national scales. If youõre 

working in coastal research, you can add your re-

search to the webportal.  

COASTAL RESEARCH WEBPORTAL 

FOODMAP: ANALYSIS OF THE AUSTRALIAN FOOD  SUPPLY CHAIN 
Released in early March 2012, FOODmap  is a com-

prehensive comparative analysis of food distribution 

channels for major categories within the Australian 

food industry, from food producer to consumer. It 

summarises the key features of a food industry that 

continues to undergo change, with significant oppor-

tunities and challenges at a category level.  

The FOODmap publication contains:  

an outline of the major changes affecting retail food mar-

kets and their supply chains  

a mapping of the structure of 

food distribution chains in the 

Australian food industry  

a mapping of volumes of 

product   flow through value 

chains at a food category 

level  

An outline of the effects of 

consumer behavior on the 

structure of the retail food market  
 

www.rangelandswa.com.au  

http://www.environment.gov.au/biodiversity/wildlife-corridors/consultation/index.html#plan
http://www.business.qld.gov.au/agriculture/land-management/weed-identification-tool.html
http://www.business.qld.gov.au/agriculture/land-management/weed-identification-tool.html
http://www.business.qld.gov.au/agriculture/land-management/weed-identification-tool.html
http://coastalresearch.csiro.au/
http://www.daff.gov.au/agriculture-food/food/publications/foodmap-a-comparative-analysis
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